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SUBJECT:
A MOTION approving the King County Elections Office Final Assessment Report and Organizational Effectiveness Plan. 
Summary:
Proposed Motion 2007-0456 would approve the King County Elections Office Final Assessment Report and Organizational Effectiveness Plan, dated August 15, 2007, prepared by Waldron & Company.  This report was submitted by the Executive in response to and meets the requirements of Ordinance 15523.  This item has not yet been referred to the Committee of the Whole for consideration and therefore no action on this item will be taken at this meeting.
The Final Assessment Report 

The Final Assessment Report concludes that the Elections Section has achieved a cultural transformation, has established new systems for continuous improvement and the transition to Vote-by-Mail is proceeding in a coordinated, integrated manner.  The Final Assessment Report presents accomplishments and highlights completed work for transition planning for Vote-by-Mail and management and leadership development.

The Organizational Effectiveness Plan

The Organizational Effectiveness Plan provides the roadmap for accomplishing Vote-by-Mail.  This plan provides a new Elections section mission and guiding principles.  The plan also includes key accomplishments, goals, benchmarks, leadership and staff responsibilities and action steps. 
background:

Council requested an organizational effectiveness assessment of the Elections section through: (1) 2006 operating budget provisos; and (2) the 2006 ordinance authorizing Vote-by-Mail subject to conditions (Ordinance 15523).

2006 Provisos
Council adopted 2006 operating budget provisos requesting: (1) an elections organizational assessment and turnaround plan to be conducted by an external consultant; (2) an implementation plan; and (3) quarterly progress reports.  
In June 2006, Council amended the proviso to request: (1) a detailed scope of work developed in consultation with a consultant to facilitate organizational optimization support for elections (including an organizational effectiveness plan and a management and leadership development and coaching plan); (2) an implementation progress report; and (3) an exit report assessment developed by a consultant that provides both short-term and long-range recommendations for continuing to optimize the elections culture and organizational effectiveness (Ordinance 15524).
Ordinance Authorizing Vote-by-Mail

In June 2006, Council directed the Records, Elections and Licensing Division director to conduct all King County elections entirely by mail ballot beginning in 2007 or 2008 only after three conditions have been met (Ordinance 15523):

1. Leadership: A new Records, Elections and Licensing Division director and a superintendent of elections have been appointed by the Executive and confirmed by the Council.  This year, Council confirmed a new Records, Elections and Licensing Division director; the superintendent of elections position is currently vacant.

2. Cultural Change: The director and elections section staff have completed the cultural change and management training recommended by the citizens’ election oversight committee and the independent task force on elections.  This staff report addresses this plan.  

3. Regional Voting Centers: A plan for regional voting centers and ballot drop boxes has been proposed for regional voting centers and ballot drop boxes (Proposed Motion 2007-0477).  A plan for regional voting centers and ballot drop boxes has been transmitted to Council (Proposed Motion 2007-0456).

analysis:

The Final Assessment Report and Organizational Effectiveness Plan meets Council requirements set forth in: (1) the 2006 operating budget provisos; and (2) the 2006 ordinance authorizing Vote-by-Mail.  
A summary of key points in the Final Assessment Report and Organizational Effectiveness Plan follows:
The Final Assessment Report
As mentioned above, The Final Assessment Report concludes that the Elections Section leadership and staff have achieved a cultural transformation and established new systems for continuous improvement.  
The consultant identified several major risks and issues to monitor in the future:

· There is a lot on Elections’ plate between now and December 2008.  There is limited reserve capacity available for distractions that result in shifting the focus from the transition to Vote-by-Mail.
· Resources must be sufficient to implement Vote-by-Mail.
· Communication must be effective to maintain confidence and momentum.
· Leadership must continue to focus on an integrated view of the organization and avoid silos.
· Elections should maintain a sufficient level of staffing and knowledge capital.
· Elections should become a stand alone division.
· If voters decide to amend the King County charter to elect a director of elections, a transition plan should be developed.
The Organizational Effectiveness Plan
As mentioned above, The Organizational Effectiveness Plan developed by a consultant provides the roadmap for accomplishing Vote-by-Mail.  This plan provides the following new Elections Section mission and guiding principles:

Mission: 
By conducting accurate, secure, and accessible elections, we provide an opportunity for the people of King County to participate in their government.

Guiding Principles:

At King County Elections we PLEDGE that we will:

· Plan ahead and continuously improve our efficiency and our effectiveness.

· Listen and learn from the public and each other to facilitate open and timely communication.

· Educate the public and each other about elections processes.

· Dedicate ourselves to democracy by conducting fair and impartial elections.

· Guide each other to fulfill our mission with excellence.

· Encourage everyone’s contribution for the success of our team.

Goals:

The three goals for Vote-by-Mail are presented below.  Tasks and target dates for each goal are presented in the report.

1. Complete transition to Vote-by-Mail in King County with the special election for April 2008.

2. Ensure the successful transition to Vote-by-Mail through integration of work unit plan and strategic accountability reviews.

3. Demonstrate the proactive and committed leadership needed to support a sustained effort in continuously improving the system by which elections are conducted.

Organizational Change:
A transition to Vote-by-Mail will require significant changes to fundamental Elections operations, systems and structure.  The Organizational Effectiveness Plan presents goals, tasks, target dates and action steps for the required changes to implement Vote-by-Mail.
Three risks raised in the Final Assessment Report may need to be monitored closely.  First, primary ownership for many of the required organizational changes are assigned to the REALS division director and the superintendent of elections.  As noted in the Final Assessment Report, a risk in moving forward with Vote-by-Mail is to have a full leadership team in place.  Currently, a key member of the leadership team, the superintendent of elections, is vacant.  

Second, an additional risk noted in the Final Assessment Report is that elections work requires the full attention of top management and that this is difficult given the current organizational structure where the director of elections is also the director of records, licensing services and animal control and care. 

Since this item has not referred to a committee, it is on the committee agenda for discussion only.  Council may choose to provide policy direction on The Final Assessment Report and Organizational Effectiveness Plan in the afternoon Council meeting.  Council staff is available to prepare possible amendments per direction of the committee this morning.  There is not a need to amend a budget proviso related to The Final Assessment Report and Organizational Effectiveness Plan. 

AMENDMENT:

The proposed motion will need a technical amendment (and title amendment) to correct the title of the report.  Since the motion has not been referred to a committee, Council may choose to amend the proposed motion at full Council.
INVITED:
1. Debbie Bevier and Harold Robertson, Senior Consultants, Waldron & Company

2. Sherril Huff, Director, REALS, DES

ATTACHMENT:
1. Proposed Motion 2007-0456 (with plan attached)
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